
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 15, 2017, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

ALTERNATE HEARING OFFICER SAM STARRITT 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:15 p.m.  Those present were Alternate Hearing 
Officer Sam Starritt, City Attorney John Shaver, Deputy City Clerk Janet Harrell, and 
Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson.   

 
 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. City of Grand Junction dba Two Rivers Convention Center, 159 Main Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
Sheryl Thompson, Two Rivers Convention Center Event Operations Supervisor, 
was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal for the City of Grand 
Junction dba Two Rivers Convention Center was found to be in order and 
approved.  

 
2. Chipotle Mexican Grill, Inc. dba Chipotle Mexican Grill, 2504 Highway 6 & 50, 

Suite 300, Grand Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

No one was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal for Chipotle 
Mexican Grill, Inc. dba Chipotle Mexican Grill was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
3. Grand FJ Japanese Restaurant, Inc. dba Sushi & Rok, 707 Horizon Drive, 

Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

No one was present to represent the applicant.  The renewal for Grand FJ 
Japanese Restaurant, Inc. dba Sushi & Rok was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
 
III. APPLICATION FOR MODIFICATION OF PREMISES 
 

1. BPO Elks #575, dba Grand Junction Lodge No. 575, 249 S. 4th Street, Grand 
Junction, CO, 81501, Club - Expand Licensed Premises to include a Patio 

 
 Terri Carter, Secretary for the applicant was present.   
 



Alternate Hearing Officer Sam Starritt asked Ms. Carter if the patio is part of the 
Lodge’s property.  Ms. Carter said it is.   
 
City Attorney Shaver concurred that the patio is part of the Lodge’s legal 
premises and then explained how it was determined that a Needs and Desires 
Survey would not be required for this modification as the premises is self-
contained.  However, the applicant was asked to inform neighboring businesses 
of the pending application and to see if they had any objections to the licensed 
premises being extended.  Ms. Carter said she went to the neighboring 
businesses and although she was unable to contact some, she was able to talk 
to three (Melrose Hotel, St. Regis Building, and Grassroots Cycles) and asked 
that they sign a letter expressing support of the Lodge’s application (attached).   
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Sam Starritt clarified the following:  the patio is gated, 
staff will monitor the area to make sure alcohol does not leave the premises, 
and the Lodge’s hours will remain the same.   
 
The exhibits for modified and existing diagrams were entered into the record. 
 
No one was present in opposition to the modification of premises. 
 
The application for modification of premises for BPO Elks #575, dba Grand 
Junction Lodge No. 575 was found to be in order and approved.  

 
 
IV. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN MANAGER 

 
1. Apple Colorado, LLC dba Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill & Bar, 711 Horizon 

Drive, Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant 
 

Mario Yanez, 248 Kip Lane, Grand Junction, CO 81503 replaces Donald 
Graham 
 
Mr. Yanez was present.   
 
The reports are in compliance, the report from CBI/FBI is still pending. 
 
The application for registration of a new manager for Apple Colorado, LLC dba 
Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill & Bar was found to be in order and approved 
subject to a satisfactory report from CBI/FBI. 

 
 
V. APPLICATION FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. Namaste Nepal Restaurant, LLC dba Namaste Nepal Restaurant, 2692 
Highway 50 Suites L & N, Grand Junction, CO 81503, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
This item was continued (no date set) pending completion of the necessary 
paperwork. 

 
  



VI. APPLICATIONS FOR SPECIAL EVENT PERMITS 
 

1. Mesa County Public Library Foundation, PO Box 3668, Grand Junction, CO 
81502 – Table of Content, 443 North 6th Street, on March 4, 2017 from 6:00 
p.m. to 8:00 p.m. 

 
Director:  Joseph Sanchez, 2138 Banff Court, Grand Junction CO 81507 
Event Manager:  Karen Kllanxhja, 538 Teller Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501 
 
Ms. Kllanxhja was present.   
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Kllanxhja three documents.  Two with an “A” 
and the other with a “B” in the upper corners (attached).  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Ms. Kllanxhja if she was familiar with the documents.  Ms. Kllanxhja said 
yes, she had completed them.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kllanxhja if this 
event had been held before.  Ms. Kllanxhja said yes, the first event was held 
last year and then explained why the Foundation is requesting this ticketed 
event be allowed to serve alcohol and that identification would be checked by 
the alcohol vendors.  Ms. Kllanxhja then reviewed the event diagram explaining 
where the entrance, exit, and vendors will be located.  
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event.  There was no one. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado Revised 
Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it 
would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special 
event (it is a community event and fundraiser and will be held within a 
designated area within the Library), its location within the community, or the 
failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found the application for a Special Event 
Permit submitted by the Mesa County Public Library Foundation, PO Box 3668, 
Grand Junction, CO 81502 for “Table of Content” was in order and approved. 
 

2. The Catholic Diocese of Pueblo Foundation, Inc. – Holy Family Elementary 
School, 786 26 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO, 81506 – Holy Family Gala – 
2017, 786 26 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO, 81506 on March 11, 2017 from 3 
p.m. to Midnight 

 
Nicolana Walsh, Development Coordinator, and Event Manager Tonja Kueper-
Rinaldo, were present.   
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Walsh four documents.  Two with an “A” and 
the other two with a “B” in the upper corners (attached).  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Ms. Walsh if she was familiar with the documents.  Ms. Walsh said yes, 
she had completed them.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Walsh if this event 
had been held before.  Ms. Walsh said yes, the event had been held for 21 
years and then explained why alcohol is being requested to be served at this 
ticketed event, how the alcohol service will be monitored, how and where 
identification will be checked, and reviewed the event diagram.   



 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt asked if there was anyone present in 
opposition of this Special Event.  There was no one. 
 
Alternate Hearing Officer Starritt found that pursuant to Colorado Revised 
Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny the special event permit, it 
would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special 
event (it is a fundraising event and will be held within a designated area at the 
School), its location within the community, or the failure of the applicant in a 
past special event to conduct the event in compliance with applicable law.  He 
found the application for a Special Event Permit submitted by the Catholic 
Diocese of Pueblo Foundation, Inc., 786 26 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO, 
81506 for “Holy Family Gala - 2017” was in order and approved. 

 
 
VII. OTHER BUSINESS – There was none.  
 
 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT – 2:52 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – March 1, 2017 





















 


